
 

PLANNING CONTROL COMMITTEE                     ITEM 6 
29 APRIL 2010 
Report of the Assistant Director - Regeneration 

 

Appeal Decisions 

 
RECOMMENDATION 
  

1. Committee is asked to note the decisions on appeals taken in the last month. 

 
SUPPORTING INFORMATION 
  

2.1 The attached appendix 2 gives details of decisions taken. 
 

2.2 The intention is that a report will be taken to a Committee meeting each month. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
For more information contact: 
Background papers:  
List of appendices:  

 
Paul Clarke 01332 255942 e-mail paul.clarke@derby.gov.uk 
See application files 
R esponse to appeal decision 
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Appendix 1 
 
IMPLICATIONS 

 
Financial 
 
1. None. 

Legal 
 
2. None. 

Personnel 
 
3. None. 

Corporate objectives and priorities for change 
 
4. None. 
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 APPEAL DECISIONS 

 
Code No Proposal Location Decision 

DER/10/09/01264 Extensions to 
dwelling house 

2 Beech Walk, 
Littleover, Derby 

Dismissed 

 
Comments:  This application sought planning permission for a large two 
storey side extension and single storey rear extension. The application was 
refused on design grounds. Officers considered that the side extension, at 
4.9m in width, with a set back of less than 1m would be visually dominant in 
the street scene and would unbalance the pair of semi detached properties 
and therefore be contrary to the aims of policies GD4, H16 and E23 of the 
City of Derby Local Plan Review. 
 
The Inspector commented that the appeal property was one of a pair of 
‘modest’ semi-detached dwellings. He too, was concerned about upsetting the 
symmetry of the building, as the proposal would be almost two-thirds the size 
of the original dwelling, and the impact this would have upon the street scene. 
In his opinion the design of the extension, with the front door at the 
juxtaposition of the existing and new elements would add further ‘discordant 
effects’. 
He also considered that because of its proximity to the boundary the 
‘incongruous scale and mass’ the extension would be ‘all too evident’ from the 
surrounding roads and therefore at odds with policies from the CDLPR. 
 
Whilst the trees on Warwick Avenue would provides some screening, the 
Inspector acknowledged, this would be less in the winter. The proposed 
extension would be clearly visible from the head of the cul-de-sac and 
Warwick Avenue. 
 
The Inspector did not consider that the other matters raised by the appellant 
outweighed his judgement and accordingly he dismissed the scheme. 
 
This is a significant and encouraging appeal decision as the reasons for 
refusal by the City Council did not rest on loss of amenity for neighbouring 
properties but simply on the acceptability of the design of the proposal and its 
impact upon the street scene. The judgement of my officers and the 
application of CDLPR policy in this matter has been found to be robust by an 
independent Inspector. 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

  



  
Code No Proposal Location Decision 

DER/08/09/00953 Extensions to 
dwelling house – 
amendments to 
previously 
approved. 

3 Chaddesden Park 
Road, Derby. 

Allowed 

 
Comments: Members may recall there is some history attached to the 
extensions and alterations at this property. Permission was finally granted for 
works under code DER/08/08/01264 when Members were satisfied that their 
concerns over the design of the proposal had been addressed. However, the 
development was not carried out in accordance with the approved plans and 
these inconsistencies were reported to the City Council and formed the basis 
of the application to regularise the development which is the subject of this 
appeal.  
 
The case officer carefully assessed the amended proposal and I was satisfied 
that the changes would not lead to any unreasonable loss of amenity for the 
neighbouring properties; therefore a recommendation to approve the 
amendments was made. Cllr Roberts asked for the application to be heard at 
Planning Control Committee as he was concerned at the ‘flagrant disregard 
for the planning process’. Accordingly the application was reported on 26 

November 2009. At this meeting Members concerns about the harm to visual 
amenity in the street scene and the impact on the nearby properties was 
discussed and the proposal was refused. 
 
This appeal was conducted under the new householder fast track system, 
against the wishes of Cllr Hickson. Representations were made to the 
Planning Inspectorate to change the appeal procedure to allow the City 
Council to submit a further statement to justify the refusal, however these 
representations were not accepted and the Inspectorate chose to continue 
under the new procedure.  
 
The Inspector considered that the two key issues were the character and 
appearance of the surrounding area and the effect upon the living conditions 
of the neighbouring properties. 
 
In considering the design of the proposal the Inspector commented that the 
change to one large garage door instead of two would not be unduly harmful 
and the wider front dormers better reflected the wide roof. Other changes 
resulted in a less cluttered appearance and did not affect the symmetry and 
composition of the front elevation. Therefore in her opinion the proposal was 
in accordance with policies H16 and E23 of the City of Derby Local Plan 
Review. 
 
When considering the impact on the living conditions of the two neighbouring 
properties the Inspector concluded that the changes did not result in material 
harm to either property. A tall conifer hedge screened the Social Club at the 



  
rear and the enlarged window on the western elevation looked out onto a car 
park rather than living accommodation. At 5 Chaddesden Park Road the Juliet 
balcony would have little impact as it did not allow access out from the 
dwelling. The Inspector therefore concluded that the proposal was in 
accordance with policy GD5 (a) of the CDLPR. 
 
The Inspector noted that a condition had been suggested in the original 
officer’s report to require obscure glazing in the window on the east elevation. 
This window had been fitted with clear glazing and she suggested that this 
condition should be re-imposed to protect amenity. 
 
In summary the Inspector considered all this issues raised and the changes 
from the originally approved plans in detail and concluded that there was little 
harm to either the street scene or the nearby properties. She noted that the 
works were almost complete which removed the need for many planning 
conditions and therefore allowed the appeal with the usual condition requiring 
compliance with the approved plans plus the securing of the obscure glazed 
window discussed above. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



  
Code No Proposal Location Decision 

DER/08/09/00974 Retention of Front 
Door 

87 Arthur St, Derby Allowed 

 
Comments:  87 Arthur St is within the Strutts Park Conservation Area and 
covered by an Article 4 Direction requiring planning permission to be sought 
for any changes to the front elevation of the property. The front door which is 
the subject of this appeal replaced another non-original door. The new door is 
half glazed and this was considered out of character with the Conservation 
Area as historical records suggest that the properties on Arthur Street 
originally had solid timber doors. The application was therefore refused as it 
was considered to be an inappropriate replacement which failed to enhance 
or preserve the character of the Conservation Area and therefore, contrary to 
policy E18 of the City of Derby Local Plan Review. 
 
The Inspector considered that the main issue of the appeal was whether or 
not the replacement door preserved or enhanced the Conservation Area. She 
noted there were a range of different door styles in the street and some of a 
less sympathetic design than that installed at 87 Arthur St, although accepted 
that some pre-dated the introduction of the Article 4 Direction. 
 
The Inspector noted that the door was ‘good quality’ and painted an 
appropriate colour and whilst a solid timber door may have been the preferred 
option in her opinion it did preserve the character and appearance of the 
Conservation Area and was indeed ‘far superior’ to many of the doors on the 
street. 
 
Noting that many of the dwellings on Arthur Street had open porches and 
these presented numerous opportunities for doors to be fitted flush with the 
front elevation and could not be controlled she concluded that the 
replacement door did accord with policy E18 in the CDLPR and therefore 
allowed the appeal unconditionally. 
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